Senate Economics Legislation Committee
ANSWERS TO QUESTIONS ON NOTICE

TREASURY

Australian Taxation Office
2002-03 Consideration of Budget Estimates 4 June 2002


Question: 

Outcome 1, Output 1.1.2

Topic: Deletion of ANZSIC codes

Hansard Page/Written Question on Notice: E122

Senator Watson (Acting Chair) asked:

Last year there was a deletion, for example of the music teacher code—where taxpayers used the old code their tax return was declared invalid when it was lodged. Can you give us assurance that :

(a) such deletions will not inconvenience taxpayers?;

(b) corrections will be made to categories which previously had music teachers in the same category as ski instructors ………?;

(c) have you made those corrections of this year?

Answer:

The Australian Bureau of Statistics (ABS) determines ANZSIC codes.

In the 2001 Industry Code booklet, issued by the ATO, music teachers were listed as code 84400 when in fact the correct code was 84409.  

The classification of music teachers and ski instructors into the same Industry Code is determined by the ABS.  Educational activities are included in the 84 division and consist of pre-school education (841 sub-division), school education (842 sub-division), post education (843 sub-division) and other education (844 sub-division).  Music teaching, together with a wide range of other training education activities including ski instructing and sailing instructing, are grouped in the "other education" sub-division.  In some instances the ATO will add a trailing 5th digit to the ABS ANZSIC code to allow for a finer distinction to be made in respect of particular activities.  All ATO ANZSIC codes for the "other education" sub-division have a trailing 9 (code 84409) with the exception of "computer training" which is coded with a trailing 1 (code 84401).

Some income tax returns prepared by tax agents using Electronic Lodgment Service (ELS) software may have been rejected because of the incorrect code not being accepted as valid by the software.  When the incorrect code for music teachers was identified by the ATO, tax agents were advised of the error and an erratum was issued.

The 2002 Industry Code booklet has been amended to show the correct code.  Users of the booklet are alerted in the front of the booklet about changed and corrected codes for 2002.

It is not anticipated that a similar problem will arise when processing 2002 income tax returns.
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